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You must recognize that the title of my 

message this morning is a play on the 

phrase “survival of the fittest”. Herbert 

Spencer coined the phrase "survival of 

the fittest.”  It originated from 

Darwinian evolutionary theory as a way 

of describing natural selection. In 
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Darwinian terms the phrase is best 

understood as "Survival of the form that 

will leave the most copies of itself in 

successive generations."  Herbert 

Spencer first used the phrase, after 

reading Charles Darwin's On the Origin 

of Species.  He wrote, "This survival of 

the fittest, which I have here sought to 

express in mechanical terms, is that 

which Mr. Darwin has called 'natural 

selection', or the preservation of 

favoured races in the struggle for life."  

In other words, only the strong will 

survive.  I mentioned the book The 
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Compassionate Mind by Paul Gilbert 

before where he tells us that our brains 

are hardwired for survival.  Our brains 

spend far more time dealing with threats 

than pleasurable things.  He says a 

problem arises when we try to put this 

old hardwired brain dispositions, wants 

and desires together with evolved 

sensibilities.  That is our brain that is 

concerned with survival hasn’t caught 

up with our modern world.  Can you see 

the problem? 

Survival of the fittest isn’t enough. No, 

in our world today if you are not 
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transforming, changing, evolving, or 

adapting you are left behind and will 

not survive the struggles for life.  In our 

world today you will only survive 

physically, emotionally, and spiritually 

if you are versatile.  Mark Twain called 

this learning the shape of the river.  In 

Life on the Mississippi, Twain reports 

the navigational instructions he received 

from an experienced Mississippi 

riverboat captain.  The captain 

explained that the look of the river 

changes constantly at night—depending 

on the moonlight.  On clear nights, 
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shadows hide snags and sandbars.  

When nights are black, all shores blur 

into straight lines.  But on foggy and 

misty nights, the shores appear to have 

no shape at all.  The possibilities 

seemed endless to Twain—so endless 

that he was worried about so many 

variations. 

Twain complained endlessly about the 

river’s conditions.  He wrote, “Oh, 

don’t say anymore, please!  Have I got 

to learn five thousand different ways?  

If I tried to carry all that cargo in my 

head it would make me stoop 
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shouldered.  But the captain wisely 

quieted Twain’s frustration.  He told 

him that “you only learn the shape of 

the river, and you learn it with such 

absolute certainty that you can always 

steer by the shape that’s in your head, 

and never mind the one that’s before 

your eyes.”  For me, learning the shape 

of the river is a good metaphor for 

being adaptable, inventive and versatile. 

Versatility is a requirement. 

There is a spiritual practice in some 

mystical traditions called lectio divina, 

in which you hear a poem once (or a 
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paragraph, a short chapter or verse), and 

then you breathe or rest or quietly sit, or 

listen to music that washes over you 

like running water, clear and true, and 

then the words are read aloud again, and 

you let them rain down on your spirit, 

on your other ear, in a different pattern, 

a different resonating tone.  Often the 

text is printed on a page, so whatever 

the poet or the psalmist was trying to 

say, in clumsy words, enters you 

through many pores. That is an old 

practice, lectio divina, “divine reading.”  

Some pieces lend themselves more to 
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this practice than others.  I’m going to 

read  “The Layers,” by Stanley Kunitz:   

 I have walked through many lives, 

some of them my own, and I am not 

who I was, though some principle of 

being abides, from which I struggle not 

to stray.  

 When I look behind, as I am compelled 

to look before I can gather strength to 

proceed on my journey, I see the 

milestones dwindling toward the 

horizon and the slow fires trailing from 

the abandoned camp-sites, over which 
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scavenger angels wheel on heavy 

wings.   

 [He is looking back over his long life.]   

 Oh, I have made myself a tribe out of 

my true affections, and my tribe is 

scattered!   

 [He is 90 years old!]   

 How shall the heart be reconciled to its 

feast of losses? In a rising wind the 

manic dust of my friends, those who fell 

along the way, bitterly stings my face.  

 Yet I turn, I turn, exulting somewhat, 

with my will intact to go wherever I 
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need to go, and every stone on the road 

precious to me.  

 In my darkest night, when the moon 

was covered and I roamed through 

wreckage, a nimbusclouded voice 

directed me: “Live in the layers, not on 

the litter.”   

 [Live deeply. Remember deeply back, 

through all the layers, all the chapters of 

your story, not just this present 

situation. Live in the layers of time, not 

on the surface of now.]    

 Though I lack the art to decipher it, no 

doubt the next chapter in my book of 
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transformations is already written. I am 

not done with my changes.  

 Think of that, the implications of that.  

You are still unfolding.  Tired as you 

are, sometimes, desperate, bored – you 

are still unfolding.  Maybe you are 

confidant and fixed in your opinions, 

stable and secure – even so, your 

chapters in the book of life are still 

being written.  Whether you’re 

blissfully happy or no stranger to 

sorrow, no matter what, at any age, your 

changes aren’t all done.   
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When I think of survival of the versatile 

I think of my husband, Richard.  

Richard has had to be versatile and 

reinvent himself a few times in his life.  

My ministry brought us to many places 

and each time we landed Richard would 

need to find a new job.  To survive he 

need to be versatile. He calls it 

reinventing himself.  Today, he tells me 

he loves his job and could we please not 

move.  We don’t have any plans to.  We 

may have settled, but we never stop 

evolving.  What changes in us and 

among us, and what doesn’t? Think of 
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the make-overs, the metamorphoses you 

yourself have witnessed, in the mirror 

or in other people - people who live 

with addiction, for example, in 

themselves and those they love, 

alcoholics, addicts.  They know that 

sobriety is not a one-time proposition, 

wherein you decide to get sober and 

then do.  It begins, often, with an idea, 

an image, the dream of health, the 

glimpse of a whisper of a different kind 

of life. You lean toward it, and then one 

day you leap toward it, free-fall. You 

make that decision, fateful, terrifying 
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decision, and then you have to make it 

again. Several times, several dozen 

times, a hundred times in a day, 

especially at first. You turn and turn and 

turn again, and you fall down and you 

turn again, You are utterly transformed 

and still you are the same.  You have 

been transformed by the power of your 

will and by the grace of god or 

whatever higher power, other power, 

you acknowledge. You have been 

transformed by the grace of genetic 

accident and luck, and also 

perseverance and hard work, 



 15

determination, dreams and grit, and if 

you’re fortunate, by the support of those 

who love you and believe in you.  Many 

hands have touched you, fed you, held 

you through the storm. You are utterly 

transformed, and then the next day and 

every day for the rest of your life you 

are transformed again because you are 

also just the same.  You’re born and 

reborn again and again, to new life 

which is the same life, only entirely, 

wholly, unrecognizably different.    

I think religious lives can be like this. 

Not always – sometimes apparently 
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there are bursts of light that knock you 

to the ground and when you stagger up 

again you are a whole new creature.  

But more often, at least around here, I 

think it’s more like evolution.  You 

become more and more deeply yourself, 

your true self. You catch the glimpse of 

a whisper of the vaguest understanding 

of whom you’re called to be, whom 

you’re meant to be, or wish to be, and 

you lean toward that, you work toward 

that, you practice that religion.  

Sometimes you take a mighty step, a 

leap of faith and join a congregation. 
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People say here all the time, “I was a 

Unitarian Universalist without knowing 

it, without even knowing about it, and 

this is completely different from what I 

knew before, I am different from what I 

was before,” except you bring your 

whole self with you, your whole story, 

with you, all the layers. You bring your 

memories of the past and also of the 

future.  You become more and more 

fully yourself.  You remember who you 

are.   

I want to end with a Sufi parable titled, 

Tale of the Journeying Stream. A 
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stream, from its course in far-off 

mountains, passing through every kind 

and description of countryside, at last 

reached the sands of the desert. Just as it 

had crossed every other barrier, the 

stream tried to cross this one, but found 

that as fast as it ran into the sand, its 

waters disappeared. 

It was convinced, however, that its 

destiny was to cross this desert, and yet 

there was no way. Now a hidden voice, 

coming from the desert itself, 

whispered: "The wind crosses the 

desert, and so can the stream." 
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The stream objected that it was dashing 

itself against the sand, and only getting 

absorbed: that the wind could fly, and 

this was why it could cross a desert. 

"By hurtling in your own accustomed 

way you cannot get across. You will 

either disappear or become a marsh. 

You must allow the wind to carry you 

over, to your destination. 

But how could this happen? "By 

allowing yourself to be absorbed in the 

wind." 

This idea was not acceptable to the 

stream. After all, it had never been 
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absorbed before. It did not want to lose 

its individuality. And, once having lost 

it, how was one to know that it could 

ever be regained? 

"The wind," said the sand, "performs 

this function. It takes up water, carries it 

over the desert, and then lets it fall 

again. Falling as rain, the water again 

becomes a river." 

"How can I know that this is true?" "It 

is so, and if you do not believe it, you 

cannot become more than a quagmire, 

and even that could take many, many 
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years. And it certainly is not the same as 

a stream." 

"But can I not remain the same stream 

that I am today?" 

"You cannot in either case remain so," 

the whisper said. "Your essential part is 

carried away and forms a stream again. 

You are called what you are even today 

because you do not know which part of 

you is the essential one." 

When it heard this, certain echoes began 

to arise in the thoughts of the stream. 

Dimly it remembered a state in which it 

-- or some part of it? -- had been held in 
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the arms of a wind. It also remembered 

-- or did it? -- that this was the real 

thing, not necessarily the obvious thing 

to do. 

And the stream raised its vapor into the 

welcoming arms of the wind, which 

gently and easily bore it upwards and 

along, letting it fall softly as soon as 

they reached the roof of a mountain, 

many, many miles away. And because it 

had its doubts, the stream was able to 

remember and record more strongly in 

its mind the details of the experience. It 
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reflected, "Yes, now I have learned my 

true identity." 

May it be so. 


